
THE PRIDE OF THE FLEET
By Russ Sample, Alton Fire Chief

Foreseeing the need to replace the Fire Department’s
aging ladder truck, Alton’s voters at the 1997 Town Meeting
began appropriating capital reserve funds for the purchase
of a new ladder truck in the year 2000. This year, when
reviewing the needs for a possible ambulance and other major
equipment, department officials became aware of a “pre
owned” 1989 75’ ladder truck for sale. After considering
this possible purchase as to condition and fIrefighting
capabilities in respect to price, it quickly became apparent
that this piece ofequipment would be a tremendous value for
the Town ofAlton.

Albeit purchased one year ahead of schedule, this was
an opportunity the Town could hardly let go by. This vehicle
has the capability offunctioning both as an engine company
AND a ladder truck simultaneously. It is a 1989 KME/LTI
75’ Quint ladder/engine combination truck in excellent
condition. Alton was able to obtain it for $241 ,000, as
compared to a likely price of $450,000 (plus?) for a new
model next year. By the Fire Wards and Selectmen acting
quickly on an opportunity of the moment, Alton realized a
savings ofapproximately $200,000. Softening the blow on
the Town’s budget is the fact that the Fire Equipment Capital
Reserve Fund was due to reach $260,000 this year, thereby
making it a lot easier to release $1 80,000 to help in the truck’s
acquisition.

Alton has accomplished a major upgrade in its firefighting
capability with the 1989 combination truck. Forty-three years
old, the 1 956 Mack 75’ ladder truck being retired was limited
to carrying two firefighters in the cab while the 1 989 model is
capable of carrying nine. The much newer replacement’s
75’ aerial ladder has a prepiped waterway, thereby making
firefighting water available at the top ofthe ladder as soon as
it is in position. Additionally, the truck has a 1,500 GPM
pump, a 7,500 watt built-in diesel generator, and on-board
lighting capable of providing power and lights to a large
emergency scene. A minimum oftwo firefighters can safely
and effectively put into service all of its functions from the
operator’s panel.

The question has been asked why Alton — with very
few buildings greater than two or three stories — should
need a fire truck with a 75 aerial ladder. The answer lies in
firefighting methods where it is important to vent heat, smoke,
and gases as products ofcombustion by cutting a hole in the
roof to serve as a “chimney.” In Alton there are many
locations where even extra-tall residential structures would
benefit from a 75’ aerial ladder being readily available while
also REDUCiNG THE RISK to the firefighters being willing
to climb “up there” and do theirjob.

As the 1989 truck enters service it will be carrying
breathing apparatus and fire suppression equipment for up to

nine firefighters. Most importantly, it will have the ventilation
equipment necessary for the two top functions at a fire: the
life safety ofthose involved, and the fire suppression tasks of
the ventilation ofheat, smoke, and gasses. All ofthese things
can be done with less manpower than before due to the more
efficient equipment on the newer truck. Alton’s Fire
Department will now be even better equipped to carry out its
mission ofpreventing the loss oflife or destruction ofproperty.

The men and women ofthe Alton Fire Department extend
our heartfelt thanks for your support in the purchase of this
truck and help in making a very dangerous job somewhat
safer and, most likely, a bit easier. We encourage any ofyou
who might desire to provide a service to your neighbors and
community to become a member of our department. We
welcome your involvement with certified emergency medical
needs on the ambulance and/or firefighting duties. You may
do this by contacting department headquarters at 875-0222.

I look forward to answering any questions you may have.
Thanks again.
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SCHOOL SAFETY ISSUES
By Richard M. Pike, Superintendent of Schools
While Alton’s recent brushes with school violence have

raised the consciousness of the community, the school gun
tragedies at the national level this year have underscored the
need for policies, procedures, and practices that are legally
sound and defensible in preventing and confronting school
violence. One area discussed at length at the school board’s
two recent forums was school discipline.

In survey after survey parents continue to identify school
discipline as a priority. While recent statistics show a declining
school crime rate across the nation, school disruption remains
an important issue for educators. In the past eight years
significantly more school principals have identified student
tardiness, absenteeism, class cutting, verbal abuse, and
harassment as serious or moderate problems in their schools.

Research suggests discipline policies that protect students
and stafffrom disruptive behavior, promote pride and respect,
and hold students accountable without being oppressive or
unfair translate to a positive learning environment. Safe,
orderly classrooms mean fewer distractions for teachers and
students so that more time can be spent on academic tasks.

In the weeks ahead the school board, the administration,
staff, and citizens will continue to discuss and respond to the
many issues raised at the public forums. A School Safety
Task Force is being organized. If you are interested in
becoming involved in some aspect ofthis initiative, please
give me a call. I also invite you to attend a presentation by
the Office of Emergency Management on July 12 as we
continue to learn more about school safety issues and
practices. This presentation will begin at 6 p.m. as part of
the school board’s regularly scheduled meeting.

Rt. 28 South
ALTON AUTO CENTER

875-AUTO (2886)
Alton, NH

BUT/-I LOCATIONS’
OPEN FOR YOUR CONVENIENCE

NI-I S’TA TE INSPECTIONS’
AL/TO REPAIR & MAINTENANCE

New Durham Towing & Repair, Inc.
174 Valley Road, New Durham, NH

859-4249



STATE LEGISLATION VALIDATES
ALTON’S MARCH TOWN

MEETING ACTIONS
I The annual Town Meeting held this past
I I —— March turned down an article calling for a 10-

wheel dump truck and later amended the sweep article to
add, instead, a new 6-wheel dump truck. This action was
challenged successfully to the NH Department of Revenue
Administration (DRA), even though a clear majority ofvoters
locally approved the motion. DRA ruled that the Town could
not purchase the 6-wheel dump truck.

With the initiative and support of Alton state
representatives Robert Boyce and Stan Czech, H.B. 744 was
amended to validate the action taken by Alton voters in the
entire warrant. The house passed the bill very comfortably
and on June 17th it was passed by the Senate. Once signed
by the Governor, it will validate that the will of the Alton
voters has been carried out and clear the way for the purchase
ofthe 6-wheel dump truck.

This method saves the trouble and expense ofa special
town meeting to resolve the situation. Similar problems in
other New Hampshire towns are “rectified” this way each
year.

PUBLIC ACCESS TV EXPANDS
Cablevision’s LRPA-TV “lighted off” another channel

last month. In addition to Channel 25, which has been
telecasting public access announcements and programs since
March 1 8, Channel 24 came alive with Laconia Motorcycle
Week coverage.

At the conclusion of motorcycle week Channel 24
switched to running the bulletin board and calendar while
Channel 25 is now the place to watch public access programs.
Yet to come is a special video contest that will be run on
channel 24, complete with prizes. Viewers will have the
opportunity to submit their home videos for the contest. There
will be many categories such as: funniest, most educational,
best animated, best scenic, etc. Watch for details on Channel
24.

In addition, the Laconia Historical Society will be running
the old videos of Laconia. Watch for this once-a-week
program.

Remember public access cablevision depends on you —

the public — submitting programs. LRPA-TV’s staffis very
small and is very busyjust running the studio, so what goes
on the tube has to come mostly from others.

ARMY BAND CONCERT
The 39th Army Band, New Hampshire National Guard,

will perform in concert under the direction ofChief Warrant
Officer Thomas G. Fisk on July 7 from 7 to 8:30 p.m. at the
Alton Bay Bandstand. The program is sponsored by the Bay
Church, Alton Bay. In case ofrain the concert will be held in
the Tabernacle at the Alton Bay Christian Conference Center.

Stationed in Manchester at the State Armory located on
Canal Street, the band is comprised of approximately 40
musicians representing many communities throughout New
Hampshire. Many of the soldiers are professional music
educators, as well as leaders in their respective towns and
cities. The members of the 39th Army Band are dedicated
soldiers whose high standard of performance is respected
and anticipated whether in a parade or concert format.

AND THE ROCKETS WILL GLARE!...
...with the “bombs” bursting in air, over Alton Bay on

Saturday, July 3.
The Town ofAlton, now gaining a reputation as the place

with all the American flags flying on its Main Street, will be
putting into the night sky its usual gala display in celebration
of Independence Day on the evening of Saturday, July 3.
(The rain date is July 10.)

But, there are a few other things happening prior to the
fireworks. At 6 p.m. the Parks and Recreation Commission
will be starting a “Family Scavenger Hunt.” It’s for the entire
family, ages 6 and up. Billed as a mystery the mission is to
work together to solve the clues that will lead to the “hidden
treasure.” There is no charge to get in the fun; just sign in at
the Alton Bay bandstand by 6 p.m.

Next at the bandstand, starting at 7:30 p.m., the Down
Home Dixieland Band comes on with a program ofpatriotic
music. As they wind up with their crescendo about 9:30
p.m., the sky is scheduled to light up with Alton’s own brand
of fireworks — see above.

$w
A REMINDER, ON HOW TO CALL

THECOPS ‘

For those seasonal residents ofAlton who
arejust now coming back up to speed on what • ,

has happened while they have been “away,” things are a bit
different on the best way to obtain police services. You can
still get an Alton police officer on the scene by the “old-
fashioned” way ofdialing 875-3752. What’s new is that by
dialing 9-1-1 you can get a “one number” response to
whatever the emergency needs are — whether police, fire,
or medical.

What is even newer, and of consequence to those who
rest their heels in a bit ofAlton for awhile, is that ifyou only
want to transact “routine” business with the Alton Police
Department, their “business” phone answers during the office
hours of8 a.m. to 5 p.m., Monday through Friday. This number
— for NON-emergency calls — is 875-0757.
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THE CHECKOUT DESK

By Holly Brown
Librarian

ANOTHER SUCCESS
We offer our most sincere thanks to the Friends of the

Gilman Library and other community members for taking part
in the “Town-wide Yard Sale” on behalf of the library. A
wonderful variety ofdelicious baked goods were donated for
sale. The Friends spent countless hours preparing for this
sale, and we are pleased to say that it was a great success.
Although no baked goods remain, we still have books,
calendars, canvas bags, T-shirts, collectibles, prints and
Afghans left to sell. As always, we are very grateful to all
for helping to make the Gilman Library the best it can be.

Two meetings are scheduled for July, both in the meeting
room. Friends of the Gilman Library will have a regular
meeting on the 6th at 7:15 p.m. On July 14 pleasejoin us at
7 p.m. for a special program to honor the “grand old homes”
of Alton. Bob Witham will be our guest speaker. The new
calendars will be arriving soon with the theme “ Home Sweet
Home” for the year 2000. This event and the calendars are
sponsored by the Friends ofthe Gilman Library.

We have a very special library display for the summer
months. Amber Fielding, an Alton Central School student, is
allowing us the great honor of displaying her model of The
Gilman Library. Amber created this beautiful model as a
class project. Make sure to check it out when you visit us.
Thanks, Amber; we are very proud ofyour accomplishment.

The summer reading program will be starting after July
4, 50 stop in and join the fun. Don’t forget to check at the

.‘ ,‘ . wents not contained in this issue.

“DESIGN A MOTORCYCLE” CONTEST
WINNERS ANNOUNCED

-. r— I

The winners of the “Design A Motorcycle” contest,
sponsored by Alton Central School custodian Kirt Hussey,
were announced in time for Motorcycle Week in the Lakes
Region. Left to right the winners in each category are: Row
1, Grades 2 & 3, Stephanie Roy, 1st and Megan Farrell, 2nd;
Grade 1 , Casey Beranger, 1 st, Sarah Muihree, 2nd, and
Scott Brunelle, 3rd. Row 2, Grades 5 - 7, Shane Gallentine,
1st, Dana Main, 2nd, and Brian Roy, 3rd; Grade 4, Dottie
Jean Bailey, 2nd and Caila Kantar, 3rd. Absent from the
photo are Grade 4 1st place Scott Goulet and Grades 2 & 3
3rd place Tommy Pellowe. Best of Show went to Shane
Gallentine, and Dana Main received the Kirt’s Pick award.

Prizes were donated by Meredith Harley Davidson; Open
Road Collectibles in Tilton; Chrome Specialties ofFort Worth,
TX; Milwaukee Iron Inc. ofLynchburg, VA; Drag Specialties
of Eden Prairie, MN; and Samson Motorcycle Products of
Anaheim, CA.11.JiJiyi(.1dII.IbI•]IeIIeP4
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, FT-IA. & VA. Loans

+ First Time I-Tomebuyer Programs

. Zero Money Down Programs
4 Refinance or Purchase Programs
, All Credit considered
, Get rid of RiVET I

I C’ash øitt aizd C’crnsclidate Debt

RENTERS!

S’lcw ,r JVc, ‘Z’reilit 1i

Are you tired of throwing money away on rent?
Are you tired of not owning anything?

Have you thought of buying a home, but don’t have the down payment?

WE CAN HELP!
Now, you can buy a home with ZERO DOWN and in most cases have a

lower payment than renting
CALL NOW FOR A FREE CONSULTATION AND PRE-APPROVAL

L
F%bd1____ C I

I -800-525-0995
__; c i :. fIIELPING YOU GET HOME

www.foundationmortgage.com
Massachusetts Lender#ML0815 Broker#MB1243

New Hampshire License #6047-MB
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BLOODDRIVEONJULY13

The Fifth Annual Mike Burke Memorial (see page 16)
Blood Drive will be held on Tuesday, July 13, from 3 until 7
p.m. at the Alton Central School. This blood drive is also
being dedicated to the Deroche triplets. The Red Cross will
provide all donors with a free T-shirt.

Ifyou are 1 7 or older weighing at least 1 10 pounds you
are eligible to donate every eight weeks. Besides making
you feel good by helping others, studies have shown that men
who give blood three times a year reduce their chances of
heart attack by 50 percent as a result oflowering excess iron
levels through blood donations. Some medical conditions
prevent a person from donating; they include AIDS, angina,
pregnancy, fever, flu, hepatitis, or body part piercing/tattoo
within the last 12 months. For further information or questions
about eligibility, contact the Red Cross at 1-800-262-2660.

Sponsors include the Farmington National Bank. For
more information or ifyou would like to volunteer, contact
Ann Norman-Burke at 875-5492 or Lisa Finethy at 875-7653.

TWO AUCTIONS IN ONE DAY!
Those who cannot resist bargains in the frenzy of an

auction will have not one — but TWO — opportunities to go
wild on July 10. The first will be the Alton Fire Department’s
classic auction, starting at 1 0 a.m (see separate story, page
14). On the same day the Town ofAlton will put a few more
significant items on the auction block. Primary among these
is a 1994 Ford sedan, which has been used in police work,
and the former Fire Boat, a 1986 Galaxy.

The Town’s auction will be at Town Hall; other particulars
have not been determined at press time. Call 875-2161 for
the details.

ALTON GARDEN CLUB MEETINGS
By Pat Merrill

The Garden Club ofAlton will be holding two meetings
during the month ofJuly.

On Tuesday, July 13, we will enjoy a Homes and Gar
dens Tour in the local area from 9 a.m. - 12 noon. During the
tour refreshments will be served. Everyone is to meet at the
Congregational Meeting House parking lot to receive direc
tions. There will be a $5 admission fee and guests of mem
bers are welcome. Margaret Birdsey, with eight ladies help-
ing her, will host this event. Hope to see you there!

The next meeting will be on Tuesday, July 27. This will
be very exciting as we are going to North Hampton for a Trip
to the Fuller Gardens. Everyone is to meet at the Congrega
tional Meeting House parking lot at 10 a.m. for directions
and car pooling. A “dutch treat” lunch will be served at
Yokens Restaurant, Route 1, Portsmouth. The “garden tour”
will be held after the luncheon. Do come!

For further information on these events, call Margaret
Birdsey at 875-5250.

SUMMER CONCERT SERIES
By Kellie Troendle, Recreation Director

Free concerts are held every Saturday from 7 - 9 p.m. at
the Alton Bay Bandstand. The one exception is the July 3
concert — see below.

So, come down to the bay and enjoy the following

Down Home Dixieland Band - Patriotic Music,
7:30 - 9:30 p.m., fireworks following.

Almost Cowboyz (Country and Western)
Get Back (Music ofthe Beatles)
Dan Shea (Pop and Rock 70’s - 90’s)
The Shifter’s (Rock and Roll)

Brook & Bridle
Summer Homes

O# Lake WiMMisauka
R*r1s Cw Rxd

ALTON. NEW HAMPSHIRE

FULLY FURNISHED
RENTAL HOMES

BONNIE DUNBAR
BOX 270 - MAILBOAT
WOLFEBORO. N.H. 03894 (603) 569-2707

IIi pi

11W?I’Y UE OUR
SERVICE FOR:

4T1 OF 3’(i1m1,I %1 ID., membership 8 emergency

John C. Irving
Renk2ls I

Fu/CopiesService I
MainStrtet.POBox600

AkOn,N1I O38O9O6OO I
(603) 875.2233 I

FAX: (603) 7$.22

Newspaper & magazine
clippings

Pointof-purchase displays,
brochures, menus & wall signs

Pocket guides, luggage tags

fr Keepsakes...obuaries, birth
announcements, certificates,
graduation programs, etc.

Alton Circle Grocery
875-2861

Fonrierly Wayside Grocely

Is NOW a Family Member
of the Stafford Oil Co.

-iave The

4$O

Chili Vegetables

Subs Meats

Fried Chicken Live Bait
Groceries Fishing Tackle
Ice Cream Auto Supplies

Fresh Baked Breads
CITGO GasolinePies & Rolls
and Motor Oil

groups:
July 3

July 10
July 17
July24
July31

Pastries

TAFFORD
OH. COMP,eJ4Y INCORPORA1ED

[A]
CITGO
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by Jack Miller

DOG DAYS, AND WHAT TO DO
With the “dog days ofsummer” starting this month, what

is one supposed to do?
The temperatures are rising in the local lakes and ponds,

so they are best fished in the early mornings or late in the
day, when they are cooler. As ofJuly 1 the limit for bass is
five fish by any method. Look for bass in deeper waters
now around “structure.” Small-mouth bass like rocks while
large-mouth like weeds.

One way to find fish this month is to go snorkeling. A
pair ofswim fins and an underwater mask will get you there!
Most lakes in the Alton area are clean enough to provide
great visibility. In fact, we are lucky enough here to have
most lakes providing from 14 to 18 feet of visibility. And
swimming is good exercise, and fun too.

Canoeing is also a great sport to enjoy this month. This
is a craft that is cheap to operate, is non-polluting, and provides
good exercise. One can explore areas other watercraft cannot
get into. And, as always, you might discover some new fishing
hot spot!

We are fortunate to have unpolluted waters with excellent
visibility. They don’t stay that way by chance; it takes effort.
Please remember, and pass the word to those who don’t, our
lakes are not for bathing. Soap, shampoo, and the like are
some ofthe worst polluters. Help keep our waters clean so
we can all enjoy Alton’s Outdoors for a long, long time.

MARY BATCHELDER SPEAKER FOR
ALTON HISTORICAL SOCIETY

By Jean Roberts
The Alton Historical Society is pleased to announce that

at our July meeting Mary Batchelder will once again share
the story ofone ofthe long hikes she and her husband, Calvin,
have taken since 1992.

Mary’s pictures and narrative are always enjoyable. This
evening she will talk and show slides about their hike on the
Long Trail in Vermont.

The meeting will be held on Tuesday, July 20, 7:30 p.m.
at the Mount Major Community Center on Route 11, next to
the Fire Station, in West Alton. Our programs are always
free and open to the public, young and old, and we serve
great refreshments.

CHRISTIAN WOMEN’S LUNCHEON
The Lakes Region Christian Women’s Club will be

sponsoring a Dateline News Annual Guest Luncheon on
Wednesday, July 14, 11 a.m. - I :30 p.m. aqhe Lakeview Inn
in Wolfeboro.

Danielle North, WMUR TV Reporter, will present the
Special Feature, “Getting in the Know.” Dr. James Bolin
from Gilford will provide the Special Music, “More
NewsworthyNotes.” Bill Blount ofWarwick, Rhode Island,
will be the Special Speaker presenting “The Best News of
All.” Blount is a pilot, a member ofthe National Association
of Broadcasters, and the president of four radio stations.

Reservations and further information about the luncheon
and complimentary nursery may be obtained by calling Jan,
279-715 1 by June 30. The Lakes Region Christian Women’s
Club is an interdenominational group with no formal
membership.

Tfre
Warehouse

“QUALITY TIRES FOR LESS”

NOW OPEN

Rt. 28 South

875-TIRE (8473)

(back side of Alton Auto Center)

Alton, NH
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1999 HOBY AMBASSADORS
By Carol Murtagh, HOBY Senior Counselor
HOBY? Ambassadors? What are you talking about?

Well, I’m so glad you asked.
The Hugh O’Brian Youth Leadership is an organization

“helping young people make a difference and become positive
catalysts for change.” HOBY was started in 1958 by actor
Hugh O’Brian after meeting with Dr. Albert Schweitzer.
More details can be learned by looking at www.hoby.org.

New Hampshire’s 1999 HOBY Leadership Seminar was
held at Rivier College in Nashua on May 21 - 23 . Above are
our local ambassadors who participated for the weekend.
Representing Alton Central School is Kelsie Croes (right) of
Alton Bay and representing Kingswood Regional High School
is Lindsey Sprague (left) ofNew Durham.

PLAYGROUND FUND RAISER
By Kathy Levasseur

Don’t forget! The Alton Parent Teacher Student
Association (PTSA) will be having a fund-raisçr at the New
Hampshire International Speedway (NHIS) in Loudon,
Sunday, July 1 1 . At the end ofthe Winston Cup Race up to
50 volunteers will clean up, both litter and money — $6 per
person/per hour will be paid to the PTSA Playground Fund.
Minimum age is 9 years with all children under 1 8 having a
parent or guardian.

We meet at the Belmont Dog Track, take a bus ride to
NHIS, and start earning money when we get off the bus.
Clean up takes two to four hours. We have the potential to
make between $600 and $1,200! Plan to wear old clothes,
and bring drinks/snacks. Please participate in this clean up.
Call Kathy Levasseur, 776-3276, to sign up your family.

SUNDAY SERVICES AT THE BANDSTAND
The 9:00 a.m. Sunday morning Bandstand Services

sponsored by the Bay Church will be continuing throughout
the summer and into September.

The Fourth ofJuly service will feature the patriotic singing
ofAlton Fire ChiefRuss Sample and his daughter, Jamie, as
well as a message, “Live Free or Die,” by Pastor Bob Heft.
On July 1 1, the speaker will be the Rev. Clayton Blackstone
from Bangor, Maine. The soloist will be Mrs. Nancy Heald
ofCalvary Bible Church in Meredith.

Dr. Dean Ortner, Director of “Sermons from Science,”
an extension ofMoody Bible Institute, will speak on Sunday,
July 1 8, with Susan Farah ofMeredith, as guest soloist. The
Rev. Eliezer Gonzales with Leadership Resources
International oflllinois will be the speaker on July 25. Mike
and Elizabeth Mousso of Vermont, who share in a musical
ministry called CHOSEN, will provide music that day.

Come by boat, car, or by foot and enjoy worshiping in the
great out-of-doors at the bandstand each summer Sunday.

‘71p
.F• ••
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WARREN B. HARRIS, Sr.
(1923 -1999)

A truly involved and caring Alton citizen passed away
in late May. The Rev. Dr. Warren B. Harris, Sr., ordained
in the American Baptist Church, chose Alton as his
retirement community and served the town and area not
only as a minister-at-large, but two terms on the Alton
But Committee, a trustee for the Alton Cemetery

Commission, and a volunteer staffmember and
advertising manager for our Main Street.

1 1\ He always answered the call for ad hoc
)\ V ‘ committees and found time for projects that

t\ J /) ‘9 would enhance the quality oflife in Alton. He’ll
1— be genuinely missed by an appreciative and
: ( ( admiring citizenry ofAlton.
tH RLC

JAMES E. NEWTON
b (1936-1999)

Another outstanding “town servant” will be missed
sincerely with the recent death of James E. Newton. In
healthier days he was heavily involved as a member and
chairman of the Alton Budget Committee and the Alton
School Board.

He was also extremely active in all affairs and events
central to East Alton. A navy veteran of more than 20
years, he saw service in the Vietnam War and was a member
of Post 72 of the American Legion. Jim Newton may be
gone, but his volunteer service record in Alton will live on
for a long time to come.

RLC

EAST ALTON GENERAL STORE
JUNCTIONS 28 & 28A, ALTON, NH

(603) 875-3113
“THEBIGGESTLITTLE STORE AROUND”

OPEN 7 DAYS

GULF GAS * GROCERIES * HOT COFFEE
CAPPUCC1NO LOHERY

FISH & GAME LICENSES “ VIDEO RENTALS
ICE CREAM * BEER WINE * ICE

NEWSPAPERS
CAR VAC & AIR PUMP U-HAUL RENTALS

PROPANE FILLiNG STATION

*** NEW

U-HAUL BOXES & PACKiNG SUPPLIES
AIM MACHINE

PREPAID 4.9 CENT PER MINUTE PHONE CARDS
HAND CRAFTED WOOD CRAFTS

GIFTS & DOLL FURNITURE
MADE BY A LOCAL CRAFTSMAN
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SCHOOL PLAYGROUND UPDATE

By Marcy Lowthian
Eighty-seven Middle School students had a terrific time

dancing to the tunes of DJ’s “Image Craft” while raising
over $400 for the playground fund at the “School Dance”
held May 21 . The Playground Committee would like to thank
McGrath’s, Alton Circle Grocery, Rick and Sue Macduff,
and Linda Monasky for their donations ofsnacks and sodas.
A pleasant atmosphere was made possible by our chaperones
and volunteers: Laurie Boyce, Sandy Currid, Pat Hanley,
Natasha and Makina Itchkavich, Kristine Kenerson, Kathy
Levasseur, Betsy Levesque, Cindy and Chris Loprete, Emily
Lowthian, and Custodians Bob and Dave.

Many thanks to the organizer, Deb Burton, and the sponsor,
Alton True Value, for the “Pennies for Playground” car wash
held at Town Hall on May 29. We raised $275 towards the
fund and couldn’t have had such a success without the help
of our “crew” of student volunteers and “customers” who
stopped by.

To all Alton Townspeople, we appreciate your continued
support, and we’ll keep you updated on our progress. Ifyou
would like to be involved in “Pennies for Playground” in any
way, have ideas, and/or suggestions, please contact Marcy
Lowthian at 875-7116.

SERMONS FROM SCIENCE
RETURN TO ALTON BAY

People of all ages who have any interest in science will
want to attend the Moody Institute of Science presentations,
which will be done by Dean Ortner at the Alton Bay Christian
Conference Center the week of July 1 8. Mr. Ortner gave a
series of presentations two years ago at the Conference
Center, which enthralled all those who attended. He has a
distinguished career as a scientist originating in Bio-nucleonics.
Another area of interest for Ortner is aviation. He designed
and built his own aircraft, he is a former skydiver, and was
involved in aviation in the U.S. Army which lead to his being
named an honorary member ofthe U.S. Army’s special forces
team, the Red Berets.

The topics and presentations are: Sunday, July 18, light
with music on a laser beam; July 19, color with a liquid light
demonstration; July 20, sense perception and God’s laws with
“statter machine” and floating metal; July 21, recording
devices with frozen shadows; and July 22, Jesus’ Resurrection
with the million-volt demonstration.

The July 1 8 presentation begins at 6 p.m.; July 19 - 22
will begin at 7:30 p.m.. They are open to the public without
charge. A free will offering will be taken. For information
call 875-6161.

Handsfolded in prayer, Uplifted in praise, Extended in love.

BAY VIEW PAVILION
Hot Food, Hot Banks & Cool Decks

OPEN DAILY I I AM TO 3 AM SERVING SEAFOOD, STEAKS & TEX-MEX

GREAT FAMIL Y ENTERTAINMENT — LIVE COUNTRY S WING DANCE BANDS

“SHAIN’s OF MAINE” - OLD-FASHIONED ICE CREAM STAND

DRIVE-UP BOAT SERVICE (FooD TAKE-OUT)

L I(
Letterheads, Invoices,

Envelopes, Business Cards,
Carbonless Forms, Labels,
Tickets, Promotional Pads,

Feature Fliers, Newsletters, Advertising Specialities,
Wedding Invitations and much more!

Call usfor a quote:

(603) 875-2197 Alton Printing Co.
(800) 439-2197 (NH only) Church Street
(603) 875-3290 Fax Alton, NH

cIIt,,i
0+ Worship

Sunday 10:45 AM & 6 PM

ADVENT CHRISTIAN

Prayer & Study
Wednesday 7 PM

Sunday Services are held in the Moore Chapel
Alton Bay Christian Conference Center

Rev. Robert Heft, Pastor

... --

Office (603) 875-6765

.

603-875- I 255
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SPECIAL OLYMPIC TEAM

The Alton School Special Olympic Team pictured above
competed in the Special Olympics New Hampshire Summer
Games at UNH in Durham on Friday and Saturday, June 4
and 5 . The team brought home two 4ths, five Bronze, seven
Silver and four Gold medals. Congratulations to allthe athletes.
They are from left to right, front: Brad Bissell, Merrill Stone,
Amber Stone; middle: Michael Ciampi, Dan Lefebvre, David
Roberts; rear: James Stone.

ANNUAL CHURCH FAIR
The Alton Community church will be holding its annual

church fair at the Congregational Church, Church Street,
Saturday, July 3, 9 a.m. - 1 p.m. Thank you for your support.
For information call 875-5418.

The Community Church ofAfton
Sunday Worship

10:00 am

at the Baptist Meeting House

on Main Street

Re PeterS. Bolster
875-5561

ALTON
VILLAGE 5 & 10

ACE HARDWARE
* . (603)875-5510
*. COPIES & FAX SERVICE

Available Here - FAX: (603) 875-5525

I 1L.
. Come In for all your

Summer Fun Needs!
. *

4th ofJuly decorations and
party goods, grills, floats,

lawn furniture!!

puzzles, craft supplies and more!

9(a/2(zq/ cwe€ti:e’!

- MAJOR & MINOR WORK
- ENGINE REBUILDING OUR SPECIALTY
- NH STATE INSPECTIONS
- DEPENDABLE SERVICE AT COMPETITIVE RATES

Monday - Saturday Over 28 Years Experience
Call for an Appointment Roger Bergeron, Owner

Rainy Day stufftoo: •.. ;

NowOffering:
‘141r CoiWitioning

: Mokrcycle I
—- -- --- --- --- ______.__ - - -

7

Alton Bay Lakeview Market
DELI I BAKERY

(603) 875-8888

Subs and Sandwiches made to order.
Pastries and Bread baked fresh daily.

NOW AVAILABLE
Whole Bean Green Mountain Coffee

Deli Plailers and Birthday/Special Occasion
Cakes available with 24 hour notice.

AUTO REPAIR-ALL IMPORTS & DOMESTICS, TOO
ROUTE 11 HC 73 BOX 532 ALTON BA’4 NH 03810

_____________________

603-875-6148
WARM UP YOUR HOME WITH .. . K-i KERO MOBILE BLEND

OILS HOME HEATING OIL

HEATING SYSTEMS INSTALLED DELIVERIES IN ALTON

I CARDiNAL AND
Also in FARMINGTON - UNION -

MILTON - SANBORNVILLE - MILTON MILLS
NEW DURHAM - ROCHESTER

LGUDDEN 011. co. iNC. FOR OUR CUSTOMERS ONLY
24-HOUR BURNER SERVICE

CROWLEYST., FARMINGTON 755-3562
MALCOLM GLIDDEN, PRESIDENT CHRISTOPHER GLIDDEN, VICE PRESIDENT

RICHARD CHRISTOFORE, TREASURER 1-800-640-3562
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JULY EVENTS
Sat. 3 ALTON COMMUNITY CHURCH FAIR, 9 am., see story

FAMILY SCAVENGER HUNT, 6 p.m., “DOWN HOME
DIXIELAND BAND” CONCERT, 7:30 p.m.,
FIREWORKS, 9:30 p.m., Alton Bay Bandstand

THE SOUTHERNAIRES IN CONCERT, Alton Bay
Christian Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.

Sun. 4 HAPPY 4TH OF JULY!
STEVEN E. MERRILL, Special Speaker, Alton Bay

Christian Conference Center, 10:30 am. and 6 p.m.
Mon. 5 BINGO, West Alton Fire Station, 7 p.m.
Tue. 6 FRIENDS OF THE LIBRARY, meeting, 7: 1 5 p.m., see

Checkout Desk
JOl-IN UDALL, Magician, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.
Wed. 7 BINGO, American Legion Hall, 6:30 p.m.

39TH ARMY BAND, NEW HAMPSHIRE NATIONAL
GUARD, Alton Bay Bandstand, 7 p.m., see story

Thu. 8 BLOOD PRESSURE CLINIC, Pearson Road Community
Center, 10:30a.m. - 12Noon

Fri. 9 SPAGHETTI SUPPER, American Legion Auxiliary, 6 p.m.,
see story

Sat. 10 ALTON FIRE DEPARTMENT AUCTION AND FLEA
MARKET, 10 am., see story

TOWN OF ALTON AUCTION, Town Hall, see story
“ALMOST COWBOYZ” CONCERT, Alton Bay Bandstand,

7 p.m., see story
KEN FERNALD IN CONCERT, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.
Sun. 1 1 CLAYTON BLACKSTONE, Special Speaker, Alton Bay

Christian Conference Center, 10:30 am. and 6 p.m.
Mon.12 ALTON SCHOOL BOARD, OFFICE OF EMERGENCY

MANAGEMENT PRESENTATION, Alton Central
School, 6 p.m., see story

BINGO, West Alton Fire Station, 7 p.m.
Tue. 13 ALTON GARDEN CLUB, Homes and Gardens Tour, 9 am.,

see story
MIKE BURKE MEMORIAL BLOOD DRIVE, Alton Central

School, 3 - 7 p.m., see story
“IT’S MAGIC” with BILL BUEHLER, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.
Wed. 14 LUNCHEON, Lakes Region Christian Women’s Club,

Lakeview Inn, Wolfeboro, I I am., see story
BINGO, American Legion Hall, 6:30 p.m.
“GRAND OLD HOMES” OF ALTON, Friends ofthe Gilman

Library, 7 p.m., see Checkout Desk
Sat. 17 CUB SCOUT CAR WASH, Edgewood parking lot, 10 a.m.,

see story
“GET BACK” CONCERT, Alton Bay Bandstand, 7 p.m.,

see story
LENNY SIEDEL IN CONCERT, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.
Sun. 18 DEAN ORTNER, Special Speaker, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 10:30 am. and 6 p.m.
(also Mon. - Thu., 7:30 p.m.)

Mon.19 BINGO, West Alton Fire Station, 7 p.m.
Tue. 20 ALTON HISTORICAL SOCIETY, Mount Major

Community Center, 7:30 p.m., see story
Wed. 21 BINGO. American Legion Hall, 6:30 p.m.
Fri. 23 THE AMERICAN YOUTH CHORALE IN CONCERT,

Alton Bay Christian Conference Center, 8 p.m.
Sat. 24 EAST ALTON FIRE ASSOCIATION CHICKEN BBQ,

see story
“DAN SHEA” CONCERT, Alton Bay Bandstand, 7 p.m.,

see story
THE ENVOYS IN CONCERT, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.
Sun. 25 PETE SCHWAIM, Special Speaker, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 10:30 a.m. and 6 p.m.
Mon.26 BINGO, West Alton Fire Station, 7 p.m.
Tue. 27 ALTON GARDEN CLUB, Trip to the Fuller Gardens,

1 0 am., see story
Wed. 28 BINGO. American Legion Hall, 6:30 p.m.
Fri. 30 HAM AND BEAN SUPPER, American Legion Auxiliary,

6 p.m., see story
THE LIBERATED WAILING WALL IN CONCERT, Alton

Bay Christian Conference Center, 8 p.m.
Sat. 31 HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE DAY, 9 am. - 12

Noon, see story
“THE SHIFTER’S” CONCERT, Alton Bay Bandstand, 7 p.m.,

see story
THE CONTINENTALS IN CONCERT, Alton Bay Christian

Conference Center, 7:30 p.m.

TO LIST YOUR EVENT SUBMIT WRITTEN INFORMATION TO:
(1) P. 0. Box 210, Alton Bay, 03810 or (2) Farmington National Bank
(Main Street mail box). Be sure to include a phone number.

ALTON SOLID WASTE CENTER
RECYCLING RULES AND REGULATIONS

Hours
Open Sunday, Monday, Friday, Saturday, 7 a.m. - 5 p.m.
Closed Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursdays, Holidays

General Rules and Regulations
No entry without permit ($1 , proofofresidency required)

Waste accepted from Alton property only
All loads are subject to inspection and refusal

Hazardous materials and hot ashes are not accepted
Use facilities at your own risk

Follow directions ofstaffand posted signs at all times
Mandatory Recycling at Recycle Center - Free

Newspaper, cardboard, plastics, waste oil, automotive
batteries, fluorescent bulbs and ballasts, aluminum cans,

tin cans, glass, nickel cadmium batteries
ALL ITEMS MUST BE RINSED CLEAN

Trash Disposal at Transfer Station
Free for Non-Commercial Users

The following prohibited from disposal in the compactors:
Recycles, “bulkie”junk, yard wastes, soils, concrete, bricks,
trees, wood, demolition debris, construction materials,
furniture, automotive products

“Bulkie” Junk - Fees Apply
Appliances ($5- I 5); fuel tanks ($5- 1 0); metals ($3-5);
tires ($2+); vehicular wastes - no fluids allowed ($5+)

Furniture ($4+), carpets ($ 1+)
Construction and Demolition Debris - Fees apply

$ I 5/cubic yard, extra charge for sheet rock and shingles
Mulch - Free Disposal and Pick Up

Must be clean, biodegradable, organic waste products only
No trees, no branches, no sticks, no wood, no stumps,

no plastic bags, no rocks, no ashes
Rines Road Pit — Burn Pile and Stump Dump

Open Saturday & Sunday, 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.,
April - December

FREE DISPOSAL
Clean wood only — NO paint, stain, varnish,

household trash
Brush up to 5” diameter, less than 5’ long

Fees for stumps, logs, concrete or asphalt bricks.

PLEASE CALL THE SOLID WASTE CENTER,
875-5801, IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS

THE PUBLIC’S COOPERATION IS APPRECIATED!

Main Street’s
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Information Center
SCHEDULES

CHURCHES:
Alton Bay Christian Conference Center — Sun. services, 10:30 am.

and 6 p.m., Sat. evening concert, 7:30 p.m. in the Tabernacle.
Weekday services, Mon., Tue., Thu., Fri., 9:30 am. and
Mon., Tue., Thu., 7:30 p.m. at Moore Chapel. Sat. morning
Prayer Breakfast, 8 a.m. 875-6161.

Baha’i Fireside — Thu., 7:30 p.m., Hoiway Residence, Old New
Durham Road

Bay Church — Sun. morning service, 9 a.m., at Alton Bay
Bandstand. Rev. Robert H. Heft, Pastor, 875-6765

Community Church — Sun. School, 9:30 a.m.; Sun. Service, I 1 am.;
Congregational Meeting House, Rev. Peter Bolster, Pastor

First Free Will Baptist Church — Sun. School, 9:45 am.; Church,
11 a.m.; Evening Service, 6 p.m.; Wed. Prayer Meeting,
7 p.m.; Depot St., New Durham; Pastor James Nason

St. Joan ofArc — Sat., 5 p.m., Sun., 8 and 1 1 am., Mon. - Sat.,
except Wed., 8 a.m. ; Confessions, Sat., 4 p.m. or by
appointment; Fr. Richard Wegman, Pastor

Wolfeboro Bible Fellowship — Sunday School, 9:30 am.;
Worship Service, 10:30 a.m. (Summer 10 am.); Evening
Service, 6 p.m.; Wed. Prayer Meeting, 7 p.m.; Route 28;
Pastor Scott Button

GILMAN LIBRARY: 875-2550
Mon. and Wed., 11 a.m. - 7 p.m.; Tue. and Fri., 9 am. - 5 p.m.;
Sat., 9 a.m. - 1 p.m.; closed Thu. and Sun.

SENIOR MEAL SITE: 875-7102
Mon - Fri., 10 a.m. - 2 p.m.; Pearson Rd. Community Center

SOLID WASTE CENTER: 875-5801
Sun., Mon., Fri., and Sat., 7 a.m. - 5 p.m.
Closed Tue., Wed., and Thu.
Rines Road Pit —Sat. and Sun. 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

TOWNHALL: 875-2161
Selectmen’s Office, Tax Collector, Town Administrator, Town

Clerk, and Welfare Officer, 8:30 am. - 4:30 p.m.
Building Inspector — 875-5095 for hours and appts.
Parks and Recreation — 875-0109 for info and appts.
Planning Director — 875-5095 for hours and appts.

ORGANIZATIONS:
Alcoholics Anonymous — Tue., 8 p.m., Alton Bay Community

Center
American Legion — 2nd Mon., 7 p.m., Legion Hall
American Legion Auxiliary — 2nd Mon., 7 p.m., Legion Hall
American Legion Jr. Auxiliary — 1st Tue., 6 p.m., Legion Hall
Boy Scout Troop 53 Wed., 6 p.m., Central Fire Station
Cub Scout Pack 53 — Last Tue., 6:30 p.m., Legion Hall
Eastern Star — 2nd Tue., when meeting, 875-5211
Flying Club — 2nd Wed., 6:30 p.m., 859-7900
Friends ofthe Gilman Library — Watch for monthly article
Garden Club — 4th Tue. (in season), Congregational Mtg. House
Girl Scout Junior Troop 630, Wed., 5:30 p.m., Alton Sch. Cafe.
Happy Hobby Doll Club — 4th Fri., 7 p.m., Pearson Road

Community Center
Historical Society — 3rd Tue., Apr. - Oct.; Nov. - Mar., Museum

open by request, 569-2629
Knights ofColumbus — 1st Wed., 7:30 p.m., St. Joan of Arc

Church Hall
Lions Club — 1st and 3rd Thu., 6:30 p.m., Edgewood Restaurant
Livin’ 4 Christ Youth Group, Sat. 5 - 7 p.m., Pearson Road

Community Center
Living Water Ministries Bible Studies, Thu. 7 - 9 p.m., Pearson

Road Community Center; 4th Thu., Alton Bay Comm. Ctr.
Masonic Lodge — 2nd Thu., when meeting, 875-7448
P.T.S.A. — 3rd Tue., Alton Central School Library, 7 p.m.
Senior Citizens — 2nd Wed., 1 p.m., Pearson Road

Community Center
VFW — 3rd Mon., 7:30 p.m., Pearson Road Community Center

BOARDS AND COMMITTEES
ADDRESS COMMITTEE — Meets on call, Chairman Russell Jones,

875-7510.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN — 1st & 3rd Mondays, 8:30 a.m.,

Chairman William Ryan, call 875-2161 for appointment.
BUDGET COMMITTEE — 3rd Thursday* (twice a week in “budget

season”), 7 p.m., Chairman Scott Sweezey, 776-5566.
CEMETERY TRUSTEES — 1st & 3rd Tuesdays, 1 p.m., Chairman

Shirley Lane, 875-5864.
CONSERVATION COMMISSION — 2nd & 4th Tuesdays, 7 p.m.,

Chairman Lisa Erickson Harris, 364-6388.
FIRE WARDS — Meet on call, Chairman Russell Jones, 875-7510.
GILMAN MUSEUM COMMITTEE — Meets on call, Chairman

EllamarieCarr, 776-4833.
LAND CONSERVATION INVESTMENT PROGRAM — Meets on

call, Chairman Juliet Peverley, 875-7232.
LEVEY PARK TRUSTEES — Meet on call, Chairman Dick Jones,*

875-3855.
PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION — 1st Wednesday, 6:30

p.m., Chairman William Lionetta, 875-0109.
PLANNING BOARD 4th Monday, 7 p.m., Chairman Bonnie

Dunbar; call 875-5095 for appointment.
SCHOOL BOARD — 2nd & 4th Mondays, 6 p.m., Chairman Deborah

Burton, 875-6045.
SUPERVISORS OF THE CHECKLIST — Meet on call, Chairman

Cindy Miller, 364-5828.
TRUSTEES OF THE GILMAN LIBRARY — 3rd Monday, 3:30 p.m.,

Chairman Ellarnarie Can, 875-2550.
TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS — Meet on call, Chairman Joseph R.

Houle, 875-7321.
WATER COMMISSION — 2nd & 4th Thursday, 8 am., Chairman

Reuben L. Wentworth, 875-4200
ZONiNG BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT — 1st Thursday, 7 p.m.,

Chairman Fran Washburn, 875-5095.’
*DENOTES A CHANGE OF INFORMATION

CALL 875-5067 TO UPDATE THE ABOVE LISTiNGS

OUR ELECTED OFFICIALS
U.S. SENATE

Robert C. Smith, 307 Dirksen Senate Office Building, Washington DC
20510-2903; Phones: (800) 922-2230, (202) 224-2841, Fax:
(202) 224-1353; e-mail: opinionsmith.senate.gov

Judd Gregg, 393 Russell Senate Office Building, Washington DC
20510-2904; Phones (202)224-3324, (603) 225-71 15, Fax (202)
224-4952; e-mail: mailboxgregg.senate.gov

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
John E. Sununu, 1229 Longworth House Office Building,

Washington DC 20515; Phones (202) 225-5456, (603) 641-9536,
Fax (202) 225-5822; e-mail: Rep.Sununumail.house.gov

NH EXECUTWE COUNCIL
Ray Burton, 271-3632 (Concord), 747-3662 (Woodsville)

NH SENATE
Leo Fraser, 225-3664 (w), 435-6626 (h)

NH HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
Gordon Bartlett, 524-1220 (w), 524-6536 (h)
Robert Boyce, 875-7371 (h); rboyce@worldpath.net
Stanley Czech, 875-3815
Paul Golden, 269-4071 (w), 269-55 1 1 (h)

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Chairman. William Ryan, 875-2112

Harold M. Bothwick, Jr., 875-6262 James C.Washburn, 364-7413
Arnold (“Pete”) Shibley. 875-2849 Reuben Wentworth, 875-3388

CALL 875-5067 TO UPDATE THE ABOVE LISTINGS
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SENIOR CITIZENS CORNER

By Nancy Mooney Hebert

Ah — July — would you lie about
The splendor of your days

As we lie in our hammocks
In a lazy haze?

Our appeal for better attendance at our meetings is being
heard; we had over 30 members at our June meeting.
However, with a membership ofover 80, we need to do better,
and ifyou are an “absentee” member, we wish you would try
to attend future meetings. At the July meeting, the nominating
committee will present a slate ofofficers for our election. If
you would like to be a candidate for any office, call President
Nardo at 875-3645 to have your name placed on the ballot.

The seniors will be traveling to York, Maine, on July 11
for Foster’s Clambake. To get on the wait list call Ginny
Myers at 875-8713.

CAP is sponsoring a picnic on July 21 at Ellacoya State
Park. All seniors are invited. For $3.50 you get a chicken!
spare ribs/corn on the cob dinner. There will be live musical
entertainment and Beano games with prizes galore. Call the
center at 875-7102 to sign up for this fun-filled day!

Sign up now for the August 7 trip, a dinner at Patrick’s
Pub and the musical WEST SIDE STORY at the Meredith
Playhouse. Call Ginny at 875-8713 for information.

Our revived Steering Committee will meet at 10:30 a.m.
on July 14, and we welcome those who would like to be
members ofthis committee, whose purpose is to oversee the
financial and social activities ofthe association.

Our regular meeting will begin 1 p.m. on July 14. At its
end A. R. Van de Meulebroecke (“Van”) will explain and
demonstrate the visual aid machine being used at the Gilman
Library. This device is proving invaluable to those with low
vision and other eye problems. Don’t forget this meeting will
have an attendance raffle and refreshments. It is not too late
to bring annuals or perennials for our garden, too!

Happy Fourth ofJuly to you all!

8:00 am - 7:00 pm

(next to McDonalds)

FORMER GOVERNOR TO BE
INDEPENDENCE DAY SPEAKER

The Honorable Stephen E. Merrill, a former two-term
Governor ofthe State ofNew Hampshire, will return to the
Alton Bay Christian Conference Center on Sunday, July 4,
as the special speaker for the 10:30 a.m. and 6 p.m. services
in the Tabernacle. All members ofthe public are invited to
attend both the morning and evening services. For further
information, call 875-6161.

COMMUNITY CHURCH OF ALTON
VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL

The Community Church ofAlton will be holding Vacation
Bible School July 12 - 16 from 9 - 1 1 a.m. The topic for this
fun-filled week is “The Wordless Book.”

Sessions will be packed full ofinspiring songs, scriptural
lessons, fun games, crafts, and activities. Snacks and materials
will be provided. Children are encouraged to bring their
Bibles. Participants and families are invited to a picnic on
July 16 at 1 p.m.

This great program is offered to children ages 3 to students
entering grade 6. Those older than grade 6 are encouraged
to sign up as helpers. To register call 875-5561 or 875-3704
and ask for Kim Dam. We hope to see you there.

WOLFEBORO BIBLE FELLOWSHIP
VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL

By Scott Button
The Wolfeboro Bible Fellowship on South Main Street,

Wolfeboro, will be having its annual Vacation Bible School,
July 5 - 9 from 9 a.m. - 12 noon. There will be a Special
Closing Program for adults and children on Friday, 7 p.m. All
children ages 4 - 12 are welcome tojoin us for a great time of
Bible study, games, crafts, fantastic skits, contests, and lots
of fun. Come and bring a friend if you can. For more
information call 875-2865 or 569-6498.

I a,1m434a/ hOt€?/
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Alyson, Maryalice
and Bill Galus

I -
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NAPAAUTQ PARTS - FARMINGTON

OPEN EVERYDAY

WE CARRY A FULL LINE
OF AUTO PARTS & ACCESSORIES

INCLUDING...

4NAPAw

— . Parts for Imports

1NAPA • Parts for Trucks
— . Paint & Supplies

. Brand Names You Rely On

One Homestead Place

ASK ABOUT NAPA NATIONAL WARRANTY PROGRAM

Pdton, New Hampshire 03809
(603) 875-2556 I

NAPA AUTO PARTS
Route 1 - Farmngton

753-2264 • 800-734-2269
Mon-Fri 6 am to 5:30 pm

Satóamto5pmeSun9amtol pm I
I I
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FICHON
Beaton, M. C.
Clark, Mary Higgins
Goodkind, Teriy
Guterson, David
Harrod-Eagles, Cynthia
Higgins, Jack
Lamour, Louis
Lindsey, Joanna
McCaffrey, Anne
Michael, Judith
Plain, Belva
Roberts, Nora
Roberts, Nora
Sandford, John
Shreve, Anita
Smith, Maffin Cruz
Stokes, Penelope
NONFICHON
Ambrose, Stephen E.
Bryson, Bill
Gates, Bill
CIULDREN
Alexander, Martha
Brown, Marc
Brown, Marc
Rylant, Cynthia
REFERENCE
1999 Older American Information Directory
AUDIO
Bradford, Barbara Taylor
Connelly, Michael
King, Stephen
Nabokov, Vladimir
Roberts, Nora
VIDEO
The Horse Whisperer
Centennial, 12 Cassettes, by James Michener
Mr. Skeffington
Rebecca
Rusty
Summer ofthe Monkeys
The Truman Show

SEETHE COMPLETE LISTING
AVAILABLE AT THE LIBRARY

)t1 f
.

44

.
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McGrath’s Food Center
Your Small Town Friendly Store

One stop grocery shopping Fruit Baskets
- USDA Choice Meats - Cold Beer
- Fresh produce * Special Orders welcome

Full Service Deli * Weekly Meat, Deli &
- Deli Platters Produce Specials
- Veggie Platters

- Come check out our excellent selection of ice cream/novelties
- Warm beer specials eveiyday!

Expanded Wine Selection
COMING SOON Sandwich Shop!

& Expanded Bakery!

COME ON iN AND SAY HI! 875-6104

Owner: Clifford McGrath Manager: Edith Pelton
Groceiy Manager: June Tanguay Meat Mgr. Dan Johnson
Hours:
Monday - Saturday 8 am - 8 pm Sunday 8 am 7 pm

1. CL1U’1
RESTAURINT & LOUNGE
Rt. 11 & Riverlake West • Alton Bay, NH. (at theAlton Bay Inn)

Entertainment in our lounge!
,

ACCOUSTICS-COMEDYSHOWS

Robert 1. Williams
BC-HIS

[
Offering

HIGHEST QUALITY
BEST PRICES

FAST SERVICE

Starkey’s PFS - 6000
Computer testing & fitting

1-800-538-4064

system. Improving accuracy
and comfort in Hearing

Death of an Addict
We’ll Meet Again
Soul ofthe Fire
East of the Mountains
Real Life
The White House Connection
Beyond the Great Snow Mountains
Joining
The Tower and the Hive
A Certain Smile
Fortune’s Hand
The MacGregors - Danielllan
The Winning Hand
Certain Prey
The Pilot’s Wife
Havanna Bay
The Blue Bottle Club /

Comrades )— .

I Am a Stranger Here Myself
Business at the Speed of Thought

How My Library Grew, by Dinah
Arthur and the True Francine
Arthur’s Eyes
Bunny Bungalow

I EXPERT SERVICE
L ALL MAKES

Correction. Digitally
Programmable Sequel®

Available

r HALL’S WILLIAMS BLDG
I PHARMACY By Appointment

I io-i Mondays Rt. 11 Alton
[Wo1feboro 569-2374 875-6059

CARNEY DRUG
10-1 Wednesdays

Rochester
332-2132

A Sudden Change of Heart
Angel’s Flight
Nightmares and Dreamscapes
Lolita
River’s End

603-875-8899 take out available
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PREMIUM VINYL SIDING CO.
Complete Siding and Trim Coverage

Vinyl Replacement ‘Mndows

Seamless Aiuminum Guffers

Guffer Cleaning

Roofing - Decks - Carpentri

Complete Interior and Exterior Remodeling

Insured - References (603) 776-3545

Farmington National Bank
A Banknorth Financial Resource

BOB DOYLE’S
AUTO REPAIR
. Brakes • Tires • Exhaust.

______

Computer Balancing
VISAS ROTORS & DRUMS TURNED

. NH OFFICIAL INSPECTION STATION
Autos and Motorcycles

8AM - 4:30PM Mon-Fri 8AM - 12 NOON SAT

12 Depot Road, New Durham 8593131 Across from the Post Office

flavored spoons jelly belly beans * chocolates * baskets * bunnies
(V

0w

_________

I

Gift BasketsI CenterPieces
. II FOR YOU II Favors
a) II G I F T B A S K E T S Your ideas make it special.

____________________

00) Let it be an anniversary, birthday,
g (603) 875-2266 wedding, shower, raffles, sympathy, c
. or thank you, congratulations, get well
E or baby.

1-888-214-9368 Call and place your order now.a
. candles * ceramics pancake mix syrup jelly * biscuits *

DON’T FORGET JULY 10!
AUCTION AND FLEA MARKET

By Stark Liedtke
The Alton Fire Department will be holding its auction

and flea market starting at 1 0 a.m. Come to the Alton Central
Fire Station on Route 140 to see what barginsyou can obtain.
This event will happen RAIN or SHINE. We hope to see
you there.

ALTON HISTORICAL SOCIETY MUSEUM
By Jean Roberts

The Alton Historical Society has a new home in the Gilman
Library, ground floor, south wing. The museum will be open
every Wednesday and Friday afternoons from 2 - 4 p.m.,
July 7 through September 3.

Society members will be on hand to welcome visitors.
We hope that interested persons will take advantage of this
opportunity to visit our museum.

EAST ALTON FIRE ASSOCIATION
CHICKEN BARBECUE

By Maureen Gubitose
On Saturday, July 24, the East Alton Fire Association

(EAFA) will hold its 25th Annual Chicken Barbecue. It will
be held from 5 - 7 p.m. at the East Alton Fire Station (off
Route 28), RAIN or SHINE!

All tickets are sold in advance. Adults are $8 and children
$4. All 400 tickets are usually sold out so get yours early
from one of the following people: Mark Northridge, 875-
5255; Irving Roberts, 569-2629; Judy Fry, 569-3742.

Proceeds from this event will go towards equipment and
benefit the fire department, as well as the firefighters.
Donations are also greatly appreciated.

CUB SCOUT CAR WASH
By Kelly Merchant

On July 1 7 from 1 0 a.m. - 2 p.m. Cub Scout Pack 53 will
be holding a car wash at the Edgewood parking lot. Money
from the car wash will help pay for the boys’ camping trip to
White’s Lake Campground in Ossipee, August 13 - 15.

Please come and help them earn money for their trip.
For more information call me at 875-4224. Thank you.

ALTON GARDEN CLUB NEWS
By Margaret Birdsey

After a month ofconcentrated effort, sometimes referred
to as “hard work,” the flowers we only envisioned in May
have become a reality in June. Now there is something pretty
blooming all over town.

I’m sure you have seen our wonderful gardens on either
side ofthe Community House. Have you, however, taken s
minute to find a parking spot and step down to the Shirley
Ferry Garden? This beautiful perennial garden, not easily
visible from the street, overlooks Lake Winnipesaukee and is
a perfect spot to wile away some time this summer. Do take
a minute for this treat and enjoy the beauty that is around us.

We want to thank Debby Beckett and Nancy McKone
for their thoughtfulness and generosity in giving us the
remaining funds from the disbanded Shape Up The Bay For
Summer account. We will put this to good use in our continuing
beautification commitment. Thank you.

AMERICAN LEGION POST 72
The American Legion Auxiliary ofAlton will be holding

a spaghetti supper on July 9 from 6 - 8 p.m. at the Post on
Main Street. The meal will consist of spaghetti, meatballs,
salad, garlic bread, coffee or soda, ice cream with
strawberries, and sugar wafers. The cost is $6 per person.

On July 30 the Auxiliary will hold a Ham and Bean Supper
at the Post from 6 - 8 p.m.. The supper will include ham,
home baked beans, corn muffins, cole slaw, coffee or soda,
and Jello. The price per person is $7.

HOME
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LIFE

AN
ALL

LINE

AGENCY

“GOOD OLD FASHIONED SEPWCE”
Call for special contractors package

J ( L
435-7262

eavift Road, Pittsfield)D

Farmington National Bank
Celebrates Our Community.

Main Street
AIton, NH 03809

603-875-6111
http://farmington.banknorth.com
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Second-grader Ashley Lionetta explains her display to
her mother, Tracy, and four-year-old brother, Michael, during
the recent Academic Fair at Alton Central School. The Fair
is an opportunity for parents and other community members
to see the kinds of projects undertaken at all grade levels
during each academic year.

, ALTON SECOND GRADERS
1’•’(, -

RAISE FUNDS WITH
WI \4tt SPELL-A-THON
‘U . ..

i,/\ A Students in the second grade classes
I of Diane Bolduc, Deborah Cook, and

Nancy Zappone at Alton Central School recently participated
in a Spell-A-Thon to raise funds for field trips. Students
obtained total pledges ofover $1,000 by learning to spell 50
very difficult words such as squirrel, beautiful, machine, stretch,
and whistle.

First place winners in the contest with 100 percent ofthe
words spelled correctly were Shaida Anderson, Marina Avery,
Cory Dudinan, Brittany Dwyer, Kaitlyn Kirchhoff, Thomas
Pellowe, Elaine Pelton, Westen Stewart, Xavier Stone, and
Kathleen Sykes.

Second place winners with only one word wrong were
Emily Donahue, Kimberly Grant, Cohn Hammond, Vincent
Meuse, Crystal Murray, and Stephanie Roy.

Third place winners had 48 words correct. They are
Erik Caron, Shannon Eagles, Katherine Gage, Justin Kantar,
Coty Maciejewski, and Michael Stevens.

All participants received a certificate and ribbon for their
hard work.

NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY
Four seniors, three juniors, and six ‘

sophomores were recently named to the
National Honor Society at Alton Central
School. They are seniors April Boles,
Andrew Fuller, Christy Holway, and ‘. .,

Kimberly Noyes; juniors Korin Eagles, i

Jenny Martin, and Michael Murray; and
sophomores Zachary Christy, Sara Dore, Renee LaFreniere,
Katie Morrill, Meghan St. Cyr, and Emily Sydow.

A faculty committee consisting offive members chosen
by the principal screens students. To be eligible for
membership consideration, students must have a cumulative
grade point average of3.5. Additionally, potential members
must meet high standards ofleadership, service, and character.

Leadership is based on the student’s participation in two
or more community or school activities, or election to office.
To meet the service requirement, the student must have been
active in three or more service projects in the school and
community. Character is measured in terms of integrity,
behavior, ethics, and cooperation with students and faculty.

MEDICAL MALPRACTICE GENERAL LITIGATIONPERSONAL INJURY
BUSINESS LITIGATION ACCIDENTS

EXPERIENCED TRIAL LAWYERS

LAW OFFICES OF PAUL M. MONZIONE
(FORMER PARTNER OF MELVIN M. BEW)

NO FEE for iniaI phone or office cxnsuhaon
or unless a recovery is obtained

* Day, Evening, WeekendAppointments Available *

PORTSMOUTH OFFICE ALTON HOME OFFICE
603-334-9800 603-859-6555

Offices in NH, MA, CA with Affiliate Offices throughout US

BL UE-JAYMINIATURE GOLF
Arcade & Do-Nut Shop

OPEN DAILY
9AM-1OPM

DO-NUT SHOP
OPEN SATURDAY & SUNDAY

6AM-11AM
Route 1 1 in Alton Bay

Barbara’s Little Beauty Shop

Family Hair Care
Senior Citizen Discounts

OPEN TUES. - FRI.

N. Barnstead Rd. 776-3920
Ctr. Barnstead, NH Barbara Elliott

J_rD_rD.
KARAOKE &r MORE

“QUALITY’ DJ SERVICE
Archie Thibeault

“KJ’ the DJ
Justice ofthe Peace

Tel: (603) 875-HOST
Fax: (603) 875-SING

FUNCTIONS, PARTIES
WEDDINGS

Alton Funeral Home
School Street

Alton, NH 03809
(603) 875-3311
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GIuIunnI $Mn
SALES, INSTALLATION & REPAIRS

Financing & Debt
Consolidation Loans

, Diy ?Ia’er Igm8emen1 baeke folk An Pollety CandIes

$ The Qualityhandcraftedgifts.

I I I I I Craft
OPEN DAILY

.‘I’.CottSe 9AM-9PM
:itc11,MaincStie1

P.O. box 6 ‘ 11ofl Nil 03810

a (6c)8’68l87
, AppIkued weahir 1hiIdren’ Wear Qj1 Tde PnLth

NEW DURHAM ALTON FARMINGTON

JOE GOODROW’S
RUBBISH REMOVAL

875-4488
235 STOCKBPJDGE CORNER ROAD

ALTON, NH 03809

R5’iV1F® Dockside Country
A Properties

Each Office Independently Owned and Operated

Karen A. Poisson
REALTOR® NH & ME

7 Depot Road
FzJ New Durham, NH 03855

Toll Free: (800) 371-8007
Servicing the Lakes Region Office: (603) 859-5500

A TRAIL AVAILABLE FOR DISCOVERY
By Bob Longabaugh

The above photograph shows a part of Alton’s
“wilderness” which gives a hint of a trail less followed.
Thanks, primarily, to the Alton Conservation Commission, the
90 acres of Town Forest off Avery Hill Road has a one (+1-
) mile trail for nature enthusiasts to explore and enjoy.

The Mike Burke Trail has, indeed, been a labor of love
for the Conservation Commission with a great deal of support
from the Parks and Recreation Commission. Staked out prior
to 1 994 by the late Mike Burke, Town Forester, and
subsequently “bushwhacked” by Conservation Commission
member James Washburn, it was declared “open for business”
in 1997. There have been five “official” work sessions since
that time (and a lot ofunofficial work sessions in the interim
with “believers” cruising the trail with loppers). The trail has
now achieved the status of an Alton unrecognized treasure,
gaining a bit more recognition with each new explorer.

There is a rudimentary parking lot at the trailhead on
Avery Hill Road, just a short distance from Alton Mountain
Road. The one-mile trail is a loop so that a moderate physical
endeavor will get you back to the point ofbeginning without
seeing the same scenery twice.

The Conservation Commission has been a “hands on”
group in opening the Mike Burke Trail, another Alton “plus,”
for public enjoyment. They have, as individuals (supplemented
by Fire Department volunteers, and MANY others), put in
hours oflabor clearing the trail to make it more “user friendly.”
The members ofthe Commission who have served over the
years to make the trail a reality are: Lisa Erickson
(Chairperson), Tom Hoopes, Justine Gengras, Patricia Merrill,
and Jim Washburn. The trail is open — let’s all enjoy it!

THOUGHTS AT GRADUATION: YOUR IDEA
OF A GOOD FRIEND WAS THE ONE WHO...

In kindergarten...let you have the red crayon when all
that was left was the ugly black one.

In first grade...went to the bathroom with you and held
your hand as you walked through the scary halls.

In second grade...helped you stand up to the class bully.
In third grade...shared their lunch with you when you

forgot yours on the bus.
In fourth grade...was willing to switch square dancing

partners in gym so you wouldn’t have to be stuck
do-si-do-ing with Nasty Nicky or Smelly Susan.

In fifth grade...saved you a seat on the back ofthe bus.
In sixth grade...went up to Nick or Susan, your new crush,

and asked them to dance with you so that ifthey said no you
wouldn’t have to be embarrassed.

Vinyl Siding
&

Custom Trim

Maintenance Free

$iiica 1975

WATER IS OUR MOST IMPORTANT RESOURCE - USE IT WISELY

PUMP SYSTEMS INSTALLED
Est. 1970

yofiii Streeter
ARTESIAN WELLS • CABLE TOOL DRILLING

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

P0 BOX 551 , SCHOOL ST.
ALTON, NH 03809
(603) 875-2490

NH LIC. #277
ME LIC. #231, MA LIC. #163
NH MAST ELECT LIC #5738
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In seventh grade. . .let you copy the social studies

homework from the night before.
In eighth grade...helped you pack up your stuffed animals

or old baseball cards so that your room would be a “high
schooler’s” room, but didn’t laugh at you when you finished
and broke out into tears.

In ninth grade...went to that “cool” party thrown by a
senior so you wouldn’t wind up being the only freshman there.

In tenth grade...changed their schedule so you would have
someone to sit with at lunch.

In eleventh grade. . .gave you rides in their new car,
convinced your parents that you shouldn’t be grounded,
consoled you when you broke up with Nick or Susan, and
found you a date to the prom.

In twelfth grade...helped you pick out a college, assured
you that you would get into that college, and helped you deal
with your parents who were having a hard time adjusting to
the idea ofletting you go.

At graduation...was crying on the inside but managed
the biggest smile one could give as they congratulated you.

Pass on to those friends of the past and those of the
future...thank you for being a friend.

I AM A BUILDING...
Research By Muriel Walker

Story By MaryBee Longabaugh
...and oh, the sights, sounds, and smells I have experienced

in my flooring, walls, and ceiling! My life has been full, and it
seems it will continue.

My name used to be Alton Bay Pavilion, and I was
brought into being in 1921 . At that time I was two stories tall
and contained a restaurant, movie theater, and dance hall, so
there were lots of activities going on to keep me hopping.
However, there was a mishap in 1928 — a fire completely
destroyed me!

I was lucky though because I was rebuilt, but with only
one story this time. Once again I had movies to watch and
dancing couples. Then a new diversion came inside my walls.
Both boxing and wrestling were introduced. It was an exciting
time.

In 1940 I was sold. The new owners renovated me by
installing a new ceiling, different lighting, and paneling. I saw
another new activity at that time — roller skating. What fun!
The dancing continued, which I always enjoy. My walls
vibrated to the beat.

Dancing to the big bands in the 40’s and 50’s, oh, those
were the days. I have seen and heard Tommy Dorsey, Jimmy
Dorsey, Harry James and Vaughn Monroe. That was an era
to remember. Some of that has continued with the Freese
Brothers Big Band. The roller skating has been discontinued;
it really did a number on my floor, but the participants did
enjoy themselves.

In 1 997 a dinner-theater experiment was tried and
enjoyed for a summer. A seafood restaurant was in place in
1998, but I did not see them fish for dinner from the deck. I
have never been a full-year enterprise for anyone. In the
winter Ijust sit and watch the ice fishermen try their luck in
their bob houses or see the planes come in to land in the Bay
once the lake freezes. Winter carnival is always a fun day
for everyone. I like seeing people have a good time.

I have now once again been undergoing renovation work
— they found my original ceiling so my acoustics are back;
the band stand will accommodate a 1 6-piece band, as well as
the 6- to 7-piece house band, so my dancing days will continue;
and I will have a new restaurant (ahh! new smells and
aromas). I do like the activity. Come down and see me
sometime so you too can become a part of my memories.

Law Offices of
Jones, Wensley, Wirth & Azarian

and
Arthur W. Hoover

Main Street, Alton Professional Centre
P.O. Box 817

Alton, New Hampshire 03809
Telephone (603) 875-2800 Telefax (603) 875-3394

Providing the southern Lakes Region with quality
legal service in the areas ofreal estate, estate planning,

corporate and business law, andfamily law.

MerrymeetIng RIver Resort
Enjoy a picnic lunch with friends
alongside the sparkling pool.. .or
relax in the solitude of a canoe

A family mobile home resort
featuring seasonal and

year round homes
Your Hosts:

The White Family - Don, Sandy, Eric & Jean Horn
One mile from Alton circle on Rte 11 East 859.4811

Drop by and See what’s for sale.

i€ii4 €7dicd
caLL serzofce saLor

Acrylic Nails Gel Nails * Pedicures Tanning
Skin Care Facials Makeup * Body Waxing

Advanced Hair Coloring & Perming

90B Center Street, Wolfeboro
569-2099

79EtOfl £1.
j)
uu ¶kQI2f24ttItLOtZ S(7LCLi

- eatIrin -

Linc1wii Cars
Airports Wedding3 ‘ ronu Anniversaries

Nights Out 8usuess Trips

P 0 Box 537 Tel 603 875 3672
New Durham Road i ‘ 800-352-2536
Alton, NH 03809 Fax: 603-875-3675

Ned Osborn - Member New England Livery Association

Trophy Room Taxidermy
Saving Your Priceless Memories

.

Jeff Fontaine
.*J Taxidermist ,

Main Street, Alton, NH 03809 (603) 875-5106
Email: paine@worldpath.net Fax: (603) 875-5106

MON, WED, FRI 9-8
TUES, THURS, 9-5:30 & SAT 9.5

REDKEN
5TH AVENUE NYC
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FOR THE FUN OF IT

by Kellie M. Troendle
Recreation Director

JULY — NATIONAL
RECREATION AND PARKS MONTH

Join an activity, go to a park and play, participate in the
many fun and rewarding programs being offered this summer.
For more information on programs/events, please call me at
875-01 09. Register for all programs at the Alton Parks and
Recreation Department, Town Hall, by the stated deadline.
Please sign up early so programs do not get canceled.
Big Wheels Drive-In Movie - Thu., July 1 5, 6:45 p.m.,
Alton Bay Bandstand, ages 3 - 1 0, accompanied by a parent.
Fun obstacle courses to test your skills. Next, Community
Center, 8 p.m., for movie “Babe - Pig in the City.” FREE.
Creative Drawing - Drawing includes object/still life, western
and atmospheric perspective, landscape, narrative, textured
paper, and local field trips. Ages 10 - 13, Alton Bay
Community Center, July 5 - Aug. 5, Mon. and Wed., 10 a.m.
- 12 noon, $21 for supplies/instruction. Sign up by July 1.
“Pack the Park Night” - Bring family and friends to Alton
Bay for an evening offun and games. Next enjoy the concert;
bring a blanket or chair. FREE. Sat., July 17, 6 - 7 p.m.
Great Canoe Caper - July 10, 8 a.m., Alton Town Hall.
Family canoe trip for all ages and abilities. Drive to Suncook
River in caravan fashion. Includes flat, sluggish water, river
paddling, possible portage, sightings of moose and deer
possible. Bring canoe, life jackets, lunch, sunscreen and
camera. FREE. Sign up by July 2.
Tennis Lessons - July 5 - Aug. 2, Mon. (rain date Tue.),
Liberty Tree Park Courts. Children, 4:30 - 5:30 p.m.; Adults,
5:30 - 6:30 p.m. $30/course, $8/class. Sign up by July 1.
Swim Lessons - July 26 - 30, Alton Bay, $7. Advanced 8 -
8:45 a.m.; Strokes and Dives 8:50 - 9:35 a.m.; Intro Strokes
9:40 - 1 0:25 a.m.; Beginner 1 0:30 - 1 1 : 1 5 a.m. Space limited;
register now.
Wet and Wild Day - July 8, Alton Bay Community Center,
ages 6 - 1 1 , 8 a.m. - 4 p.m. Water events/games, sports,
swimming, arts/crafts, and more, $5. Sign up by July 1.
Outdoor Adventure Day - July 14, Alton Bay Community
Center, ages 7 - 12, 8 a.m. - 4 p.m. Explore for dinosaurs,
field games, swimming, scavenger hunt hike, and more, $5.
Sign up by July 6.
Hike and Swim Day - July 22, Alton Bay Community Center,
ages 8 - 12, 8 a.m. - 4 p.m. Hike to Mt. Major summit, swiml
water games, and more, $5. Sign up by July 9.
Mountain Bike Hike - Sun., July 1 1, 8 a.m., intermediate/
advanced riders 15 and older. +/- 11 miles oftrail, technical
riding/ rocks, steep grades, and great mud, excellent workout!
Trail directions/maps provided. FREE. Sign up by July 2.
Soccer Camps - Includes camp shirt. Ages 6 - 12: July 19
- 23, 9 a.m. - 12 noon, $84, Alton School; Aug. 2 - 6, 5 - 8
p.m., $88, Jones Field.
Youth Soccer League - U8, UlO, U12, sign up before Aug.
6, $ 1 5 . Info sheet at Parks and Recreation. Need volunteers.
Mike Burke Volleyball Tournament - A Team, July 25;
B Team, Aug. 1. Co-ed teams offour play for title. 10 a.m.,
Mike Burke Volleyball Court, $ 1 Spp. Sign up by July 16.
Grocery BINGO - July 28, Pearson Road Community
Center, 1 - 3 p.m. FREE.
Country Line Dance Lessons - New dances each week,
Tue., Alton Bay Community Center, 2 - 4 p.m., $3/entire

Daniel Doherty

. Quality Cabinets

. Custom Woodwooking[ No job too big or small!!
For a free estimate call Dan: (603) 875-6488

Fully Insured Free Estimates

TAYLOR LANDSCAPING, INC.
Lawn and Property Maintenance

Tree Pruning and Removal
Brick Walkways and Patios

Snow Removal

P.O. Box 25
Alton Bay, NH 03810

Ask for Jim
(603) 364-6888

5 Homestead Place
Alton Traffic Circle
Alton,NH 03809
603-875-1800

Jean M. Stone
Your Personal Office Service Supplier

IMC

Full Charge Bookkeeping Service
Payroll/Payroll Taxes
Resumes
Personal Calendars
Greeting Cards

JMS Bookkeeping
P. 0. Box 101,
Aiton, NH 03809

Phone: 603-875-5397
Fax: 603-875-5397
Email:jstone@worldpath.net

Gwendolyn M. Jones
Justice ofthe Peace

Is available to perform weddings

Please call 875-7510

summer session.
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CLASSIFIED ADS

Alton residents may place classified ads in any issue ofMgj
Street. As a public service ads are primarily for noncommercial
private individuals who have items for sale (except real estate for
sale or rent), items or services wanted, free items, personals, or help
wanted notices. The rate is $ 1 for each noncommercial ad of 35
words or less. Each additional 35 words costs $1 . (There is no
charge for “Cards of Thanks.”) The rate for commercial ads is
$12.50 per column inch. Main Street reserves the right to refuse
any ad, or edit it for length/style. Ads must be submitted with
payment to Post Office Box 210, Alton Bay 03810, by the 15th ofthe
month preceding publication. Submissions may also be placed in
the Mam Street box at the Alton branch of the Farmington Bank.
Ads must contain a phone number.

FOR SALE
CAPRICE MOD 210, 1997, By Citalion Boats Inc., Volvo Penta 275
Cuddy Cabin, V8 Engine, very fast, ShoreLand Trailer, asking $7,500.
875-7524.
COLEMAN FOLDING TRAILER, 1993, awning and screen house, like
new, sleeps 4, $3,500. 875-5645.
SUNLIGHT REDBIRD II POP-UP CAMPER, 1987, with awning, sleeps
5 to 6 people, has a stove, cooler, and sink/faucet, $1,000. 875-5675.

TROY-BUILTTOMAHAWK CHIPPER/SHREDDER, 5 hp, 3” capacity
w/Iarge hopper, looks like new, many extras, $800; TROY-BUILT JUNIOR
tiller, 3.5 hp., used very little, extra set oftines, $400. 859-4939.
MAPLE DINING ROOM SET, 6 chairs (2 captain, 4 mate), table 60” x
41 (with 2 leaves 79” x 41 “), formica top, $1 50. 875-5961.
PORTABLE DISHWASHER, 18” wide, excellent condition, used one year,
$100. 364-8427.
MAGIC CHEF ELECTRIC STOVE, 30’, almond color, make an offer.
875-2194.
VANITY COUNTER TOP AND SiNK, new, 52’, white, already installed,
$75. 875-5374.
MASON 1 QT. CANNII’STG JARS, $.20 each. 875-2194.
COMPLETE 8’ PLOW SETUP, fits ‘80’s Chevy K (big) Blazer or PU.
Works well. includes attached ‘82 running Blazer. $700 Rob 875-7371
KENNETH W. CHAMBERLAIN FARM EQUIPMENT, partial
liquidation: complete haying equipment supplies; antique furniture, dolls
from the Phyllis Chamberlain collection; all equine equipment — Swiss
wagon, harnesses, horse trailer, western and English saddles, surrey (custom
made), miscellaneous supplies. Saturday, August 14, Old Wolfeboro Road,
Alton, sale begins 9 am. No pre-sales or calls. The Chamberlain Farm
Wildsong.

WANTED
USED CD’S, must be in good condition. Call 875-4678.
GARAGE SPACE FOR 2 BICYCLES, for reasonable cost, in town with
space to park automobile while bikes being used. Call 875-5067.

DYCRE
Tired oflarge impersonal daycares?

I provide a safe nurturing family environment
with individual care and attention

for your child in a quiet neighborhood.
Please call 875-4529

PART-TIME OFFICE POSITION
Seeking responsible individua1with ability to work independently

under limited supervision. This is a morning position for
approximately 15 +1- hours per week. Must be flexible self-starter
with solid computer and organizational skills. Applicants should

have experience with Microsoft Excel, Word and Windows 98.
Fax resume to 603-875-6044 or E-mail didi502@aol.com

/YTh The American Legion Auxiliary ofAlton would
Lfl,’),llike to thank the local merchants for letting our
)cT members distribute poppies in front oftheir places
‘1 ? ofbusiness. Once again, Thanks!

/s/Legion Auxiliary ofPost 72

Customer Appreciation Day was fun for all when two clowns
appeared to keep everyone laughing. One can identify Eric
Morrison of Alton Circle Grocery, but the clowns are a
mystery. Look for more fun in the Fall.

C
ALTON SENIOR CENTER MEALSg This program is open to all persons age

: 60 and older. Meals served Monday - Friday,
12 noon, (875-7102).

, ,

SloppyJoe’s.
Thursday, Meat Loaf Friday,

July 5 - 9: Monday, Closed; Tuesday, Salisbury Steak w/
gravy. Wednesday, Cod Fillet/Lemon; Thursday, Chef Salad!
Ham and Cheese; Friday, Baked Stuffed Chicken.

July 12 - 16: BBQ Riblet; Tuesday, Manicotti/Meat Sauce;
Wednesday, Cold Sliced Ham; Thursday, Hot Turkey
SandwichlGravy; Friday Lemon Pepper Cod.

July 19 - 23 : Monday, BBQ Chicken; Tuesday, Hot Dogs/
Baked Beans; Wednesday, Picnic at Ellacoya Beach;
Thursday, Tuna Salad Plate; Friday, Macaroni and Cheese.

July 26 - 30: Monday, Sirloin Cutlet!Gravy; Tuesday,
Corned Beef, Wednesday, BBQ chicken; Thursday, Roast
Pork!Gravy; Friday, Imitation Crab Meat/Tossed Salad.

TEN YEARS AGO ...

. . . Four hundred sixty graduates from the classes of
191 5 through 1964 at Alton Central School came together
for “The Big Reunion.” They traveled to Alton from 22 states
and two foreign countries to renew acquaintances with former
neighbors and classmates . . . Andrew Shagoury joined the
Alton Police Department . . . the summer reading program at
the Gilman Library emphasized space, and included a trip to
the Plymouth State College Planetarium . . . Old Home Week
shirts and hats were available at many stores in Alton and
Alton Bay.

FIVE YEARS AGO ...

. . . A fourth grader, Matthew Currid, researched all of
the towns named Alton listed in the United States; then he
wrote to them and created a map showing their location and
exhibiting the post cards he had received from the nine
locations . . . as part ofthe Bi-centennial Focus, early education
in Alton was explored — in 1 797 there werejust a few boys
who received tutoring in the home, but by I 808 there were
1 5 school districts, each with their own school house, in the
growing town ofAlton . . . Pam Bothwick won second place
in the Student Quilt Contest sponsored by the New England
Quilters Guild with her attractive butterfly quilt.

Gemini Realty

Its not just finding ahouse.
It’s fulfilling a dream.
Whatever your dream house might be, no one can do
more than the CENTURY 215)$ystem to make ito reality.
FLit the POWER ofthe # I real estate organization in the
world to work foryou. Call today 875-2100

Each Office Independently Owned and Operated
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HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE ANNUAL COLLECTION EVENT
Saturday, July 3 1, from 9 a.m. to 12 Noon is when you

can dispose ofsome ofyour hazardous wastes. This event is
organized by the Lakes Region Planning Commission (LRPC)
and financed by participating communities and matching grant
monies from the NH Department ofEnvironmental Services.

The rules are as follows: Bring ONLY household
products; there is a ten-gallon limit per household; DO NOT
MIX OR CONSOLIDATE ITEMS; and participants are
required to complete a short survey.
What Can I Bring to This Annual Collection Event?

From the house: drain cleaners; oven cleaners; metal
polish; arts and crafts supplies; photo chemicals; floor
cleaners; dry cleaning fluids; old pills and medicine; radiator
cleaners; unbroken florescent light bulbs. Most batteries (Non
rechargeable and Rechargeable) can be recycled at your local
landfill, but Sealed Lead Acid (camcorder and cell phones)
batteries must be brought to this event.

From the garage: used motor oil; antifreeze; brake fluid;
old car batteries (limit 2 per family); engine and radiator
flushes; gasoline; transmission fluid; old chemistry kits.

From the yard and garden: pesticides in one gallon or
smaller containers; herbicides; insect sprays; rodent killers;
pool chemicals; muriatic acid; no-pest strips; cesspool
cleaners.

From the workbench: rust preventatives; wood

preservatives; wood strippers; oil-based paints using a
petrochemical as a solvent (enamels, varnishes, shellacs,
lacquers, and stains); paint thinner; solvents; degreasers;
sealants.

Items Not Accepted At the Collection
There are some products that you should not bring to the

event. They are: latex paint and watercolors and empty
aerosol cans (all of which can safely go to landfill, but the
latex paint cans should be thoroughly dry first); tires; gas
cylinders (including propane tanks larger than gas grill size);
explosive materials; ammunition and fireworks; radioactive
materials (smoke alarms); lithium batteries; solid waste; PCBs;
asbestos. DO READ THE LABEL as older water-based
paints contain lead and until 1990 mercury was added to some
indoor latex paints. Ifthis is the case, dispose ofthat paint!
containers at the Hazardous Waste Collection Event.

Collection Sites and Information
In Alton you can call Justine Gengras at 776-8558 or

Town Hall, 875-2161 . The two closest collection sites are:
Gilford Public Works Garage, Route hA or Wolfeboro Town
Highway Garage, Route 109A. A phone number for Gilford
is 527-4778 and Wolfeboro, 569-2073. Other sites include:
Belmont, Bristol, Franklin, Laconia, Meredith,
Moultonborough, and Ossipee. Contact LRPC (279-8171)
or town!city offices for specific directions.
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CUNNIFF PAINTING
ResidenaI House Painting

Cedar Spray & Wood Restoration
House Washing Logs Lindals Clapboards Shingles

Lowpressure washing with cleaning solution.
Cedar Spray can makeyour natural wood

home look new again.

•n• Free Estimates Fully Insured fi
(603) 859-3836

25 South Shore Rd., New Durham, NH 03855

SERVISThR.
ALTON HOME & LUMBER CENTER

One Stop Shopping Where The Customer Comes First
Rte 11, Alton, (603) 875-3900

COMEINANDSEE OUR
NEW PLUM8ING S ELECTRICAL ROOM.

Certified for Cabot & Olympic Stain

Oak Lumber locally cut & kiln dried.

Mon. - Sat., 7:30 am - 6:00 pm Sun., 8:30 am - 4:00 pm

Main Street
P0 Box 210, Alton Bay, New Hampshire 03810

CAR-RT SORT
POSTAL CUSTOMER


